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Executive DirectorΩǎ aŜǎǎŀƎŜ 
MERRY CHRISTMAS AND HAPPY NEW YEAR! 
WHERE WILL YOU BE SPENDING THE HOLIDAYS IN 2025?  
SCAP GENERAL MEETING AND HOLIDAY LUNCHEON 
 

To begin with, Pam and I want to be one of the very 
first to wish everyone a Merry Christmas and a 
Happy New Year!  As fast as this holiday season is 
ƎƻƛƴƎΣ bŜǿ ¸ŜŀǊΩǎ Řŀȅ will be here before you can 
blink. 
 
L ŎŀƴΩǘ ƘŜƭǇ ōǳǘ ǿƻƴŘŜǊ ǿƘŜǊŜ Ƴŀƴȅ of us will be 
spending our holidays 10 years from now.  LǘΩǎ ǾŜǊȅ 
likely I will have retired by 2025 and since I have 

lived in southern California my entire life, I am seriously thinking of 
ǎǇŜƴŘƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ƘƻƭƛŘŀȅǎ ǎƻƳŜǿƘŜǊŜ ǿƘŜǊŜ ƛǘΩǎ ŎƻƭŘ ŀƴŘ ǎƴƻǿȅ, you know-- to 
really get in the spirit of things.   So in searching for future destinations to 
visit, I came across an offer to apply for a trip to Mars.   

 
Now I know that may sound crazy, 
ōǳǘ ŘƛŘƴΩǘ /ƘǊƛǎǘƻǇƘŜǊ /ƻƭǳƳōǳǎ 
spend the holidays away from 
home in a foreign land?  The only 
small difference being that he had 
the ability to schedule a return 
voyage home.  I am told the one 
drawback to this trip is thaǘ ƛǘΩǎ ŀ 

one way ticketΣ ǿƘƛŎƘ ǿƘŜƴ ȅƻǳ ǘƘƛƴƪ ŀōƻǳǘ ƛǘ ƛǎ ŀ άƘŀƭŦ-ǇǊƛŎŜέ ŦŀǊŜ ŀƴŘ 
ǿƘƻ ŘƻŜǎƴΩǘ ƭƛƪŜ ŀ ƎƻƻŘ ōŀǊƎŀƛƴΚ   !ǎ ŀƴ ŀŘŘŜŘ ōƻƴǳǎΣ L ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ŀōƭŜ ǘƻ 
ŜȄǇŜǊƛŜƴŎŜ ŀ ά²ƘƛǘŜ /ƘǊƛǎǘƳŀǎέ ǇǊŜǘǘȅ ƳǳŎƘ ŜǾŜǊȅ ȅŜŀǊ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ǊŜǎǘ ƻŦ Ƴȅ 
ƭƛŦŜΦ  {ƻƳŜ Ƴŀȅ ǎŀȅΣ άǿƘȅ ƴƻǘ Ǝƻ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ƳƻƻƴέΚ  ²ŜƭƭΦ !ǎ tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘ hōŀƳŀ 
ƻƴŎŜ ǎǘŀǘŜŘΣ άǿŜΩǾŜ ŀƭǊŜŀŘȅ ōŜŜƴ ǘƘŜǊŜέ. 
 
According to the Mars One non-profit corp., I will have my own living 
dwelling, rent free, and there will be no property taxes to pay (this just 
keeps getting better and better!).  I will get to meet many new interesting 
people, while pretty much sitting around all day playing video games and 
munching on home grown snacks like yeasts and molds.   
 
To qualify for the trip, one must present arguments as to your fitness and 
ǇǊŜǇŀǊŜŘƴŜǎǎ ŦƻǊ ƭƛǾƛƴƎ ƛƴ ǘƘƛǎ ǿƛƴǘŜǊ ǿƻƴŘŜǊƭŀƴŘΦ  ²ƘƛƭŜ L ŎŀƴΩǘ Ǉƻƛƴǘ ǘƻ  

http://www.scap1.org/
http://www.scap1.org/Lists/Events/AllItems.aspx
http://www.facebook.com/SCAPUPDATE
mailto:jpastore@scap1.org
mailto:Jpastore@scap1.org
mailto:rmiller@scap1.org
http://www.mars-one.com/
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My future condominium complex 
Photo courtesy of Mars One website 

 
any experience I may have with cold weather, I am able to draw upon my So Cal experience living with drought 
conditions, which I understand is a regular occurrence in the summer months.  So I have that going for me.  Whether 
or not I am selected, I will remain on the ready and set my gaze on the evening sky and dream of sugarplums and 
little green men. 
 
In the meantime, I am so very fortunate to be surrounded by good friends each and every December at our SCAP 
General Meeting and Holiday Luncheon.  This past week, Pam and I were once again blessed to spend time with our 
SCAP members from all over Southern California, who braved the inclement weather to attend our luncheon.  The El 
Niguel CC provided a beautiful setting for the meeting, as it was decorated to the hilt and with the rainy weather 
outside, it was almost like a Currier and Ives postcard setting.  The Dana Hills High School Carolers provided the 
lunchtime entertainment to go along with the great lunch fare.  Many thanks goes to Pam for once again doing an 
outstanding job in pulling the entire event off without a hitch.   
 
During the general meeting longtime director and former SCAP president, Kamil Azoury, was honored for his service 
to SCAP and thanked everyone for their support over the years.  Kamil plans to retire early next year after 20 years 
with the Goleta Sanitary District and served on the SCAP Board for nearly 10 years, 2 1/2 of which he served as 
president. Additionally, SCAP presented the Orange County Sanitation District with a plaque commemorating their 
60th year anniversary.  Accepting the commemoration was SCAP President and OCSD Assistant General Manager, Bob 
Ghirelli. 
 
Best wishes for a safe and holy holiday season! 

John Pastore 
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A small glimpse of the General Meeting festivities 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
    Director Kamil Azoury               President Ghirelli & E.D. Pastore 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
    Dana Hills High School Carolers        SCAP Board of Directors meeting 
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California Clean Water Summit Partners Update by John Pastore, SCAP 
 
The California Clean Water Summit Partners consist of the following associations: 

¶ Bay Area Clean Water Association (BACWA) 

¶ California Association of Sanitation Agencies (CASA) 

¶ California Water Environment Association (CWEA) 

¶ Central Valley Clean Water Association (CVCWA) 

¶ Southern California Alliance of Publicly Owned Treatment Works (SCAP) 
 
The Summit Partners met in Sacramento on November 10th and the meeting featured ǎǘŀŦŦ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ {²w/.Ωǎ hŦŦƛŎŜ 
of Enforcement.   Matthew Buffleben and Jim Fischer met with the group and shared insights on recent SSO 
9ƴŦƻǊŎŜƳŜƴǘ ŀŎǘƛƻƴΦ  ¢ƘŜȅ ŀƭǎƻ ŘƛǎŎǳǎǎŜŘ ǘƘŜƛǊ ŘƛǾƛǎƛƻƴΩǎ ƴŜǿ ŜƳǇƘŀǎƛǎ ƻƴΥ 

¶ Wastewater Pretreatment inspections and compliance actions 

¶ Drinking Water program certification violations and enforcement 

¶ Water conservation goals 

¶ Municipal Stormwater (MS4) violations and enforcement 
 
In terms of SSO violations and inspection audits , Jim noted that there were approx. 250 spills reported during 2010-
2012 over 50,000 gallons and there have been 150 or so ACLs assessed for SSO violations since 2007.  So it appears 
we still have a ways to go before all spills are reduced to a minimal level.  Jim also noted that audit deficiencies have 
revealed that 1) record keeping is horrible, 2) less than adequate capital improvement planning is prevalent and 3) 
flow monitoring is not being accomplished.  The Summit Partners agenda also included discussions on the following 
issues:  Proposed Federal Rule for Waters of the United States 

¶ Toxicity 

¶ Ebola guidance 

¶ SWRCB Cost of Compliance 

¶ Proposed regulations for hauled in organic waste 

¶ Future strategic planning topics and issues 
The next meeting will be held in January/February 2015. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

[ŜǘΩǎ ŀƭƭ ƘƻǇŜ ŦƻǊ ƳƻǊŜ ƻŦ ǘƘƛǎ ǘƻ ŎƻƳŜ ƛƴ нлмрΗ 
Photo courtesy of Ralph Palomares 
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!ǎǎƻŎƛŀǘŜΩǎ {ǇƻǘƭƛƎƘǘ 
 
 
 
 
 
 
SCEC, an affiliate of Montrose Environmental Group, Inc. is a Southern California and Pacific Rim based 
environmental consulting firm specializing in air quality consulting and emissions source testing services since 1986. 
Services include Emissions Source Testing, Permitting and Regulatory Compliance, and Continuous Emissions 
Monitoring Systems (CEMS). SCEC has been serving local clients in the manufacturing, commercial, power generation 
and municipal sectors and is a leading expert in internal combustion engine regulations, permitting, testing and 
compliance management strategies. It is certified by both CARB and SCAQMD to conduct emission tests most often 
required by wastewater and distributed power generation facilities and SCEC permitting experts are SCAQMD-
certified professionals. 
 
Montrose Environmental Group, Inc. is a national, high-growth environmental company offering Air Quality and 
Environmental Laboratory services to a diverse range of clients in industry and government. Headquartered in 
Orange County, California, Montrose Environmental Group, Inc. currently has 23 offices and approximately 375 
employees nationwide. Montrose Environmental Group, Inc. is the largest emissions testing company in the United 
States, with over 20 west-coast mobile test laboratories, including 12 in Southern California. 
 
In addition to SCEC, Montrose Environmental Group, Inc. is also the parent company of Associated Laboratories, a full 
service analytical laboratory located in Orange, California. Founded in 1922, Associated Laboratories offers a myriad 
of environmental testing services for our many thousands of clients throughout the world. A highly trained team and 
state-of-the-art equipment enables them to provide services that require many different types of technical expertise 
and equipment. 
 
Associated Laboratories is certified by a variety of agencies including National Environmental Laboratory 
Accreditation (NELAC), California Environmental Laboratory Accreditation Program (CAELAP) and Oregon 
Environmental Laboratory Accreditation Program (ORELAP). 
 
Associated Laboratories offers the following services: 
 

¶ Air Analysis 

¶ Organic Analysis 

¶ Metals Analysis 

¶ Microbiology Analysis 

¶ Wet Chemistry Analysis 

¶ Food Analysis 

¶ Soil, Water, Hazardous Waste Analysis 

¶ Fish-Bioassay Analysis 
 
For additional information about Montrose Environmental Group, Inc., including SCEC and Associated Laboratories, 
please go to http://www.montrose-env.com. 

http://www.montrose-env.com/


December 2014 

Page | 6 

 
 

     Homepage        Air Report         Biosolids Report      Collections Report      Energy Report     Water Report      Pretreatment Report 

 

AIR QUALITY COMMITTEE REPORT 

David Rothbart, Chair 
drothbart@lacsd.org 

 
LOCAL AIR DISTRICT NEWS AT A GLANCE 
 
Posted meeting dates and proposed new rule development for the following air districts can be found at these sites: 

Imperial County APCD    Mojave Desert AQMD    San Diego APCD  

Santa Barbara APCD    Ventura County APCD    South Coast AQMD 

 
 
2016 Ozone Air Quality Management Plan (AQMP) by David Rothbart, Chair - LACSD 
 
In 2014, SCAQMD commenced work on the 2016 AQMP, which will include policies and source control measures 
needed to achieve the 1997 and 2008 federal 8-hour Ozone National Ambient Air Quality Standards (0.08 and 0.075 
ppm, respectively). SCAQMD estimates that existing nitrogen oxides (NOx) emissions need be reduced by two-thirds 
just to achieve the 1997 standard.  In accordance with the federal Clean Air Act, the air basin must attain these 
stringent standards by 2023 and 2032, respectively.  The magnitude of this monumental task is illustrated in the 
following chart.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

mailto:drothbart@lacsd.org
http://www.co.imperial.ca.us/
http://www.mdaqmd.ca.gov/
http://www.sdapcd.org/
http://www.sbcapcd.org/
http://www.vcapcd.org/
http://www.aqmd.gov/
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SCAQMD has expressed that attainment will require broad deployment of zero- and near-zero emission technologies 
prior to 2023.  Specifically, transportation sources such as trucks, cars, locomotives and cargo handling equipment 
will need to drastically reduce their emissions.  While mobile sources should be the primary focus of the 2016 Ozone 
AQMP, further emission reductions from stationary sources should also be anticipated.  In April 2014, SCAQMD 
established an advisory group to review the overall aspects of the AQMP and to make recommendations concerning 
emission inventories, modeling, control measures and socioeconomic impacts. Technical and policy issues associated 
with the AQMP will be assessed by SCAQMD advisory subgroups via a series of white papers.  Draft white papers are 
tentatively scheduled to be released in December 2014. The draft AQMP is scheduled to be released for public 
review in late 2015. While the 2016 AQMP will require drastic reductions in combustion emissions, EPA is scheduled 
to revise the National Ambient Air Quality Standard for ozone by December 1, 2014. EPA staff is recommending the 
standard be lowered again, which may approach background levels in the South Coast Air Basin. Due to the economic 
impact of such a standard, elected ƻŦŦƛŎƛŀƭǎ ƛƴ ²ŀǎƘƛƴƎǘƻƴΣ 5Φ/Φ Ƴŀȅ ŀǘǘŜƳǇǘ ǘƻ ōƭƻŎƪ 9t!Ωǎ ŜŦŦƻǊǘǎΦ   
 
New OEHHA Risk Assessment Guidance Manual by Patrick Griffith, LACSD 
 
CŀŎƛƭƛǘȅ ŎŀƴŎŜǊ Ǌƛǎƪǎ ŀǊŜ ŀƴǘƛŎƛǇŀǘŜŘ ǘƻ ǘǊƛǇƭŜ ƻǾŜǊƴƛƎƘǘ ƻƴŎŜ h9II!Ωǎ ŘǊŀŦǘ ƘŜŀƭǘƘ Ǌƛǎƪ ŀǎǎŜǎǎƳŜƴǘ ƎǳƛŘŀƴŎŜ ŘƻŎǳƳŜƴǘ 
is approved.  Although orders of magnitude smaller than other more dominant risks like smoking and diet, the risks 
ŎŀƭŎǳƭŀǘŜŘ ǳƴŘŜǊ h9II!Ωǎ ƴŜǿ ƎǳƛŘŀƴŎŜ Ŏŀƴ ǘǊƛƎƎŜǊ ǇǳōƭƛŎ ƴƻǘƛŎŜǎ ƻŦ ŀ ǇŜǊŎŜƛǾŜŘ ƛƴŎǊŜŀǎŜŘ Ǌƛǎƪ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ŎƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅ 
and mandated risk reduction ǇƭŀƴǎΣ ƛŦ άŀŎǘƛƻƴ-ƭŜǾŜƭέ ǘƘǊŜǎƘƻƭŘǎ ŀǊŜ ŜȄŎŜŜŘŜŘΦ  
 
Lƴ ǊŜǎǇƻƴǎŜ ǘƻ h9II!Ωǎ ƴŜǿ Ǌƛǎƪ ŎŀƭŎǳƭŀǘƛƻƴ ƳŜǘƘƻŘƻƭƻƎȅΣ ƭƻŎŀƭ ŀƛǊ ŘƛǎǘǊƛŎǘǎ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘƻǳǘ /ŀƭƛŦƻǊƴƛŀ Ƴŀȅ ŜƭŜŎǘ ǘƻ ǊŜǾƛǎŜ 
ǘƘŜƛǊ Ǌƛǎƪ ƳŀƴŀƎŜƳŜƴǘ ǘƘǊŜǎƘƻƭŘǎ όƛΦŜΦΣ ǇƻǘŜƴǘƛŀƭƭȅ ƛƴŎǊŜŀǎŜ άŀŎǘƛƻƴ-ƭŜǾŜƭέ ǘƘǊŜǎƘƻƭŘs).  At this time, SCAQMD 
Governing Board members have suggested that public notification and mandatory risk reduction thresholds will not 
be revised (e.g., if facility risk is greater than 25 in a million, risk reduction measures will still be required).  In 
response, stakeholders have expressed concerns that many facilities with Best Available Control Technology (BACT) 
will be unable to reduce risk below this threshold. SCAQMD staff concurred and suggested that a sector by sector 
assessment might be required to address facilities already at BACT.   
 
It is anticipated that SCAQMD will adopt the new risk calculation methodology by mid-2015.  Subsequently, facilities 
with the greatest potential risk will be required to prepare a health risk assessment.    
 
SCAQMD Proposed Rule 1188 - Vacuum Truck Operations by David Rothbart, Chair - LACSD 
 
In accordance with the 2012 AQMP, SCAQMD is required to develop a rule to reduce VOC emissions from vacuum 
trucks through the use of traditional control devices and technologies, including carbon adsorption.  Although 
vacuum trucks used by the petroleum industry have been identified as the primary source of emissions from this 
sector, SCAQMD staff also expressed an interest in regulating wastewater vacuum truck operations.  
 
The Air Quality Committee has been working with SCAQMD staff to develop a wastewater vacuum truck operations 
questionnaire for proposed Rule 1188.  The purpose of this survey is to help estimate potential VOC emissions from 
the wastewater vacuum truck sector. SCAQMD staff recently confirmed that source tests will be performed on 
wastewater vacuum trucks, which will provide a unit emission rate.  Based upon SCAP member source test results, 
the wastewater sector should be deemed an insignificant source of VOC emissions and exempted from this rule.   
 
¢ƘŜ !ƛǊ vǳŀƭƛǘȅ /ƻƳƳƛǘǘŜŜ ŜƴŎƻǳǊŀƎŜǎ {/!t ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ǘƻ ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘ {/!va5Ωǎ ǎƻǳǊŎŜ ǘŜǎǘƛƴƎ ŜŦŦƻǊǘǎΦ  LŦ ȅƻǳǊ ŀƎŜƴŎȅ 
Ƙŀǎ ŀƴȅ ŎƻƴŎŜǊƴǎ ǊŜƎŀǊŘƛƴƎ {/!va5Ωǎ ǎƻǳǊŎŜ ǘŜǎǘƛƴƎΣ ȅƻǳ Ƴŀȅ ǿŀƴǘ ǘƻ ƻōǘŀƛƴ ŘǳǇƭƛŎŀǘŜ ǎŀƳǇƭŜǎ ŀƴŘ ŎƻƭƭŜŎt 
ŀŘŘƛǘƛƻƴŀƭ ǎŀƳǇƭŜǎ ǘƻ ǾŀƭƛŘŀǘŜ {/!va5Ωǎ ǊŜǎǳƭǘǎΦ   
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SCAQMD New Annual Emissions Reporting (AER) Program by David Rothbart, Chair - LACSD 
 
The SCAQMD has implemented a new online annual emissions reporting system.  This new system requires 
information not only for eaŎƘ ǇŜǊƳƛǘΣ ōǳǘ άŘŜǾƛŎŜǎ ŀƴŘ ǇǊƻŎŜǎǎŜǎέ ǿƛǘƘƛƴ ŀ ǎƛƴƎƭŜ ǇŜǊƳƛǘΦ  CƻǊ ǎƻƳŜ {/!t ƳŜƳōŜǊǎΣ 
this detailed reporting could triple the work needed to complete an AER. 
 
The Air Quality Committee and other stakeholders have encouraged SCAQMD to expand its outreach efforts and 
address technical and administrative concerns associated with the new system.  Based upon our feedback, SCAQMD 
provided clarification that should help reduce some of the data reporting requirements. 
 
Despite our efforts to minimize the reporting burden, we anticipate that preparing your 2014 AER will require a 
significant amount of effort.  In response to these concerns, SCAQMD management agreed to extend the reporting 
deadline by 30-days. SCAP members who report their air emissions should begin ǇƻǇǳƭŀǘƛƴƎ {/!va5Ωǎ ƻƴƭƛƴŜ !9w 
system with their specific emissions sources, and evaluate labor requirements needed for this task. 
 
The SCAQMD offers training sessions to introduce the new reporting system.  If you need to obtain training, please 
click HERE for more information.    
 
California Communities Environmental Health Screening Tool (CalEnviroScreen) by Patrick Rothbart, LACSD 
 
Last year the Office of Environmental Health Hazard Assessment (OEHHA) released a tool for evaluating multiple 
pollutants and stressors in communities, called the California Communities Environmental Health Screening Tool 
(CalEnviroScreen).  Although this screening tool was intended to identify disadvantaged communities to receive 
ǇǊƻŎŜŜŘǎ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ {ǘŀǘŜΩǎ ŎŀǇ-and-trade program pursuant to SB 535, environmental groups would like to eventually 
develop a tool that would assess cumulative impacts upon communities. 
 
While CalEnviroScreen does a valiant job consolidating various sources of available data, this model was never 
ƛƴǘŜƴŘŜŘ ǘƻ ǉǳŀƴǘƛŦȅ ŀŎǘǳŀƭ ƛƳǇŀŎǘǎ ǘƻ ŀ ŎƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅΦ  !ǎ ŘŜǎŎǊƛōŜŘ ŀōƻǾŜΣ h9II!Ωǎ Ǌƛǎƪ ŀǎǎŜǎǎƳŜƴǘ ƳŜǘƘƻŘƻƭƻƎȅ ƛǎ 
used to estimate actual risks posed by an emission source.  In contrast, CalEnviroScreen only identifies areas of 
potential exposure that must be subsequently validated. Unfortunately, this message has not been clearly 
communicated to the public.       
 
Not to be outdone, the EPA has recently announced a sƛƳƛƭŀǊ ŜƴǾƛǊƻƴƳŜƴǘŀƭ ƧǳǎǘƛŎŜ ǘƻƻƭ ŎŀƭƭŜŘ ά9W{/w99bέΦ  !ǎ 
described HERE, the EPA intends to screen areas that may be candidates for additional consideration, analysis, or 
outreach as the agency develops programs, policies and activities that may affect communities.  
 
SCAQMD Rule 1110.2 by David Rothbart, Chair - LACSD 
 
On July 25th, SCAQMD staff provided an annual Rule 1110.2 status report to the Stationary Source Committee.  At this 
meeting, several SCAP members summarized research and construction difficulties posed by Rule 1110.2 and 
requested additional time to complete their respective retrofit projects.  In response, SCAQMD Board members 
concurred that these agencies should be provided additional time to retrofit their biogas engines. SCAQMD staff 
committed to holding another biogas technology meeting in January 2015 to discuss the status of the 
demonstrations and determine how much additional time might be required to achieve compliance. 
 
On October 29th, a Rule 1110.2 Biogas Technology Advisory Committee meeting was held to discuss: (1) the status of 
ongoing demonstrations and (2) extending the compliance deadline beyond January 1, 2016.  At this meeting 
SCAQMD staff seemed hesitant to formally extend the retrofit deadline.  Another Biogas Technical Advisory  

http://www.aqmd.gov/home/regulations/compliance/annual-emission-reporting
http://icma.org/Documents/Document/Document/306760
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Committee meeting is tentatively scheduled for January 2015, where this subject will be discussed again.  In the 
meantime, the Air Quality Committee will request a meeting with SCAQMD executive management to secure relief 
for members that have worked in good-faith to comply with this rule. 
 
SCAQMD Permit Streamlining by David Rothbart, Chair - LACSD 
 
A SCAQMD Permit Streamlining Task Force meeting was held in early September to obtain feedback from 
ǎǘŀƪŜƘƻƭŘŜǊǎ ǊŜƎŀǊŘƛƴƎ ǇƻǘŜƴǘƛŀƭ ƳŜŀǎǳǊŜǎ ǘƻ ƛƳǇǊƻǾŜ {/!va5Ωǎ ǇŜǊƳƛǘǘƛƴƎ ǇǊƻŎŜǎǎΦ  ¢ƘŜ !ƛǊ vǳŀƭƛǘȅ /ƻƳƳƛǘǘŜŜ 
ǇǊƻǾƛŘŜŘ ŎƻƴǎǘǊǳŎǘƛǾŜ ŦŜŜŘōŀŎƪ ǊŜƎŀǊŘƛƴƎ {/!va5Ωǎ ǇŜǊƳƛǘǘƛƴƎ ǇǊƻŎŜǎǎΣ ǿƘƛŎƘ ǿŀǎ ŀǇǇǊŜŎƛŀǘŜŘ ōȅ {/!va5 
management.  A subsequent meeting with SCAQMD staff was held on September 30th to discuss how to implement 
specific permit streamlining measures for our membership.  These measures could potentially include the 
development of consistent boilerplate permit conditions and more flexible permit conditions for non-emitting 
process equipment.  The Air Quality Committee formed a subcommittee to draft boilerplate permits for common 
wastewater treatment units and will compile a listing of non-emitting equipment. Upon completion of these tasks, 
the Air Quality Committee will schedule a follow-up meeting with SCAQMD staff to discuss our proposed streamlining 
measures. 

 
 

BIOSOLIDS COMMITTEE REPORT 

Tom Meregillano, Co-Chair   Diane Gilbert Jones, Co-Chair 
TMeregillano@ocsd.org    diane.gilbert@lacity.org 

 
 

Kern County Measure E-Lawsuit Update by Tom Meregillano, Co-Chair - OCSD  
 
hƴ WǳƴŜ нсΣ нлмоΣ ǘƘŜ /ŀƭƛŦƻǊƴƛŀ {ǳǇǊŜƳŜ /ƻǳǊǘ ƎǊŀƴǘŜŘ YŜǊƴ /ƻǳƴǘȅΩǎ tŜǘƛǘƛƻƴ ŦƻǊ wŜǾƛŜǿ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŘŜŎƛǎƛƻƴ ƛǎǎǳŜŘ ōȅ 
the Fifth Appellate District in City of Los Angeles v. County of Kern.  That opinion, published earlier this year, was very 
favorable to CASA and its co-Plaintiffs, and upheld the preliminary injunction preventing Kern County from enforcing 
the initiative ordinance banning the land application of biosolids in the county, Measure E. 
 
The scope of the {ǳǇǊŜƳŜ /ƻǳǊǘΩǎ ǊŜǾƛŜǿ ŘƻŜǎ ƴƻǘ ŜȄǘŜƴŘ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ǳƴŘŜǊƭȅƛƴƎ ƳŜǊƛǘǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŀǇǇŜƭƭŀǘŜ ŎƻǳǊǘ ŘŜŎƛǎƛƻƴΦ 
The Supreme Court granted review only on a narrow procedural issue pertaining to tolling of a statute of limitations 
period when state law claims are pending iƴ ŦŜŘŜǊŀƭ ŎƻǳǊǘΦ ¢Ƙƛǎ ƛǎǎǳŜ ƛǎ ƭƛƳƛǘŜŘ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ŦƻƭƭƻǿƛƴƎΥ  ά5ƻŜǎ ну ¦Φ{Φ/Φ 
section 1367(d) require a party to re-file its state law claims within 30 days of their dismissal from a federal action in 
which they had been presented, or does it instead suspend the running of the limitations period during the pendency 
ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŎƭŀƛƳǎ ƛƴ ŦŜŘŜǊŀƭ ŎƻǳǊǘ ŀƴŘ ŦƻǊ ол Řŀȅǎ ŀŦǘŜǊ ǘƘŜƛǊ ŘƛǎƳƛǎǎŀƭΦέ 
 
The Supreme Court declined to consider the more substantive issues in the litigation, meaning the core of the 
!ǇǇŜƭƭŀǘŜ /ƻǳǊǘΩǎ favorable decision holding that Measure E is preempted by the IWMA and that Measure E conflicts 
with the regional welfare doctrine remains intact.   
 
On July 7, 2014 the Supreme Court reversed the Appellate Court ruling on the statute of limitation grounds.  The case 
was remanded to the California Superior Court, presiding Judge Hicks. The ruling was a technical ruling regarding only 
the timing of the lawsuit against the Kern Biosolids Ban. There are other grounds for upholding the timeliness of the 
lawsuit that will now be reviewed by the trial court.  One of these grounds is that California law provides that a new  

mailto:TMeregillano@ocsd.org
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lawsuit can be brought anytime within a year following an appeals court ruling dismissing the case on a non-merits 
basis. 
 
On September 26, 2014, the City of L.A. filed a motion in Tulare County Superior Court supporting a summary 
judgment to issue a permanent injunction against Kern County Measure E.   Hearing scheduled on January 15, 2015.  
SCAP will continue to track. 
 
Update AB 371 ς Kern County Sludge Bill by Tom Meregillano, Co-Chair - OCSD  
 
Since the introduction of AB 371 in April 2013, SCAP had taken a firm opposition on the bill along with its member 
agencies.  SCAP members were urged to send letters against this bill to their local Assembly and Senate 
representatives.  The proposed bill would have allowed additional testing of biosolids and groundwater twice a year 
for two years beginning January 1, 2015.   However, on August 21, 2014, a late amendment stipulated that the bill 
would only apply to those entities land applying more than 10,000 tons per year in the County.  This essentially 
narrowed it to only apply to the City of Los Angeles'  
Green Acres Farm, making it a discriminatory bill.  On September 1, 2014, the bill was officially pulled out of the 
legislative process.  This was attributed to the successful advocacy of the wastewater community. 
 
CalRecycle and FOG and Food Waste Receipt at POTWs by Tom Meregillano, Co-Chair - OCSD 
 
{/!t Ƙŀǎ ōŜŜƴ ƳƻƴƛǘƻǊƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘƛƴƎ /!{!Ωǎ ƭƻƴƎ ŜŦŦƻǊǘǎ ǘƻ ŜƴŎƻǳǊŀƎŜ /ŀƭwŜŎȅŎƭŜ ǘƻ ŀŘƻǇǘ ŀƴ ŜȄŜƳǇǘƛƻƴ ŦƻǊ 
POTWs from transfer station, processing, and in-vessel digestion permitting requirements associated with receiving 
FOG and food wastes intended for co-digestion.   
 
In September 2013, Tom Howard, Executive Director of the State Water Resources Control Board (SWRCB), sent a 
letter to every POTW that holds an NPDES permit or WDR permit holder in the state that treats more than 1 MGD, 
regarding the receipt of hauled in organic waste for anaerobic digestion at POTWs. The letter culminated a multi-year 
effort by CASA in working with the SWRCB, CalRecycle, and the California Department of Food and Agriculture (CDFA) 
to streamline the permitting process and to ensure that this activity is regulated by only a single agency rather than 
all of them.  
 
¢ƘŜ {²w/.Ωǎ Ǉƻǎƛǘƛƻƴ ƻŦŦŜǊǎ ŀƴ ƻǇǘƛƻƴ ŦƻǊ th¢²ǎ ǘƘŀǘ ŀǊŜ ŜƴƎŀƎŜŘ ƻǊ ǇƭŀƴƴƛƴƎ ǘƻ ŜƴƎŀƎŜ ƛƴ Ŏƻ-digestion activities to 
develop a Standard Operating Procedures (SOPs).As permits are issued or reissued, a Standard Provision will be 
inserted in the permit, requiring development of a SOP.  
 
Lƴ ŎƻƴƧǳƴŎǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ {²w/.Ωǎ ŜŦŦƻǊǘǎΣ /ŀƭwŜŎȅŎƭŜΣ ŀŦǘŜǊ ŀ ǎŜǊƛŜǎ ƻǳǊ ƳǳƭǘƛǇƭŜ ƻŦ ǿƻǊƪǎƘƻǇǎΣ ŀƴƴƻǳƴŎŜŘ ƛƴ hŎǘƻōŜǊ 
2014 the beginning of the formal rulemaking process for the exclusion for POTWs accepting hauled in organic waste 
for co-digestion.  A 45-day public comment was initiated.   The regulations must be adopted within 12 months of the 
date on which the formal rulemaking begins.   SCAP will continue to support and track. 
 
Revised food safety regulations to be released by FDA by Tom Meregillano, Co-Chair - OCSD 
 
U.S. Food and Drug Administration had announced that they will be issuing revisions to their regulations initially 
proposed in January 2013 for which the public comment period ended on November 22, 2013. SCAP, along with 
CASA, supported the regulation, because it allows the use of biosolids for growing produce (under 40 CFR 503) and 
included pragmatic requirements for the use of recycled water for irrigation.   Recently FDA made revisions to the 
proposed regulation, but has not yet released them.  SCAP will continue to track.  
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Statewide General Waste Discharge Requirements for the Discharge of Waste at Compost Management Unit by 
Tom Meregillano, Co-Chair - OCSD 
 
The Draft SWRCB General Order for Compost facilities may impact POTWs.  If you are composting at a wastewater 
treatment facility covered under an NPDES permit, or if you operate an in-vessel or enclosed facility, you are exempt. 
However if you are covered under an existing WDR you may or may not be exempt based on the following:  
ά5ƛǎŎƘŀǊƎŜǊǎ ƻŦ /a¦Ωǎ ό/ƻƳǇƻǎǘ ƳŀƴŀƎŜƳŜƴǘ ǳƴƛǘǎύ ǎǳōƧŜŎǘ ǘƻ ƛƴŘƛǾƛŘǳŀƭ ²5wǎ ƛǎǎǳŜŘ ōȅ ǘƘŜ wŜƎƛƻƴŀƭ ²ŀǘŜǊ .ƻŀǊŘǎ 
are not required to enroll under this Order if the requirements of the individual WDRs are more protective than 
ǘƘƻǎŜ ǇǊŜǎŎǊƛōŜŘ ƛƴ ǘƘƛǎ hǊŘŜǊΦέ 
 
The SWRCB held a number of public hearings on this issue and is in the process of preparing a Draft Environmental 
Impact Report (EIR) for the Proposed General Waste Discharge Requirements for Composting Operations (Order), 
which was revised on May 2014.  SWCB has not yet released the Draft Environmental Impact Report for review.  
SCAP will continue to track. 
 

1. The City of Los Angeles received a new U. S. EPA Underground Injection Control (UIC) Permit in 
December 2013. The new UIC permit allows the City to continue demonstrating deep well placement on 
wastewater residuals, including biosolids for another five years. The conditions of the new permit are: 
Construction of a 4th well at the existing project site.  This well will be drilled to 7,500 feet as opposed to 
current wells drilled to 5,300 feet.  At this new depth the injection operation will facilitate further 
analysis of its productivity. 

2. Deepening the existing monitoring and injection wells from 5,300 feet to 7,500 feet.  
3. Construction of project replacement wells as deemed necessary during the demonstration phase, 

allowing for operational well problems and unforeseen conditions (i.e. natural disasters, mechanical 
failure, etc.) 

4. Alternating or simultaneous injection into two wells to facilitate the previously approved injection 
capacity. 

 
Terminal Island Renewable Energy Project (TIRE) by Diane Gilbert-Jones, Co-Chair, City of LA 
 
The Terminal Island Renewable Energy Project (TIRE) is completing its sixth year of successful operation injecting 
ōƛƻǎƻƭƛŘǎ ƛƴǘƻ ŘŜŜǇΣ ŘŜǇƭŜǘŜŘ ǎǳōǎǳǊŦŀŎŜ ƎŜƻƭƻƎƛŎŀƭ ŦƻǊƳŀǘƛƻƴǎΦ  ¢ƘŜ ŜŀǊǘƘΩǎ ƘƛƎƘ ǘŜƳǇŜǊŀǘǳǊŜ biodegrades the 
organic compounds to generate methane gas, which can ultimately be used to produce an environmentally safe 
renewable energy, while carbon dioxide is sequestered.  The project currently has one injection well and 3 
monitoring wells in operation. The first injections started in 2008 and to date the City of Los Angeles has placed over 
320  million gallons of bio-slurry material 5,200 feet below the subsurface.   
Some environmental benefits seen to date are: 

¶ Eliminated over 1.4 million miles of heavy truck traffic and associated exhaust emissions, pollutants, odors 
and dust 

¶ Sequestered  more than 19,000 tons of Carbon Dioxide (CO2) 

¶ Eliminated more than 16 tons of Nitrogen Oxide (NOx)  and 15 tons of Carbon Monoxide (CO)  
 
Pyrethroid Pesticide by Tom Meregillano, Co-Chair - OCSD 
 
With growing statewide concerns from POTWs of the development of pyrethroid TMDLs, representatives from SCAP, 
CASA, Bay Area Clean Water Agencies, and Central Valley Clean Water Association, formed a pesticides steering 
committee on behalf of Tri-TAC/CASA Regulatory Workgroup, to work in proactive partnership with the Department  
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of Pesticide Regulation (DPR), SWRCB, and the manufacturers known as the Pyrethroid Working Group (PWG).   For 
many years, the Committee has been working on the front end of pesticide regulations to reasonably mitigate 
requirements to the wastewater community. 
 
In 2013, thirty-two volunteer wastewater treatment plants participated in a survey, which determined 
concentrations of eight pyrethroids in influent, effluent, and biosolids.  This was a first step effort to obtain a 
snapshot of concentration data for these constituents. No determination of impact or assignment of meaning has yet 
been attributed to the concentration levels found but follow up work is anticipated.  The survey was published on 
January 2014 and distributed to SCAP member. 
 
For fiscal year 2014-2015, the Committee will focus on the following areas:   
Á Comment, and advocate on federal and state actions and research on pesticides:  
Á Plan on a source identification study: 
Á Work with the DPR, the State Water Boards, manufacturers, and wastewater community on a source 

identification study.   
Á Investigate the bioavailability of pesticides in effluent and biosolids and 
Á Continue to work with key stakeholders. 

 
SCAP will continue to be an active participant. 
 
CalRecycle 75% Recycling Goal by Tom Meregillano, Co-Chair - OCSD 
 
SCAP continues to work closely with CASA wŜƎǳƭŀǘƻǊȅ ²ƻǊƪƎǊƻǳǇ ǘƻ ǎŜŜƪ ŎƭŀǊƛǘȅ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ǎǘŀǘǳǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ /ŀƭwŜŎȅŎƭŜΩǎ Ǉƭŀƴ 
to achieve 75% recycling goal of AB 341.  In particular, the interest has been on the possibility that CalRecycle may 
eliminate biosolids as an alternative daily cover (ADC) at municipal solid waste landfills along with its associated 
recycling credits. Last year, CalRecycle solicited comments on their preliminary plan, which many POTWs and sanitary 
associations responded.  On June 18, 2013, CalRecycle hosted a workshop is to seek public input on a draft Waste 
Sector Management Plan that discusses activities to achieve the 75% recycling goal of AB 341 . It is still unclear the 
fate of biosolids at municipal solid waste landfills.  With the lack of infrastructure and markets in place for alternative 
options for biosolids, the possibility of prohibiting biosolids as an ADC is a concern. 
 
In early 2014, there were continued discussions with CalRecycle on the fate of biosolids as an ADC.   They mentioned 
ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜȅ ǿŜǊŜ ƴƻǘ ǇǊƻǇƻǎƛƴƎ ŀ άōŀƴέ ƻƴ ōƛƻǎƻƭƛŘǎ ŀǘ ƭŀƴŘŦƛƭƭǎ ƴƻǊ ƻƴ ƛǘǎ ǳǎŜ ŀǎ !5/Φ IƻǿŜǾŜǊΣ ǘƘŜȅ Řƻ ƴƻǘ ŜȄǇŜŎǘ ǘƻ 
allow its use as ADC to count toward the 75% recycling goal.  As for the Waste Sector Management Plan, there is no 
word on the schedule of the release of this document.   SCAP will continue to track. 
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Sewer System Management Plan (SSMP) Guidance Document by Dindo Carrillo, Vice Chair - OCSD 
 
The State Water Board (SWRCB) and the SWRCB Data Review Committee, consisting of SSS WDR Order stakeholders, 
have taken on the task to write an SSMP Guidance Document.  According to the SSS WDR Order, all public agencies 
that own or operate a sanitary sewer system of more than one mile of pipes that convey wastewater to a publicly 
owned treatment facility must apply for coverage under the SSS WDR and its enrollees have to complete an SSMP.   
 
¢ƘŜ {{at Ƙŀǎ ǘƻ ōŜ ŎŜǊǘƛŦƛŜŘ ŀƴŘ ŀǇǇǊƻǾŜŘ ōȅ ǘƘŜ ŀƎŜƴŎȅΩǎ ƎƻǾŜǊƴƛng board as required in provision D.15 of the SSS 
WDR.  In addition, provision D.14 states that the SSMP must be updated every five (5) years, and must include any 
significant program changes.  Re-certification of the SSMP by the governing board of the Enrollee is required. The 
SSMP Guidance Document will provide direction on how to create an SSMP for those new WDR Order enrollees and 
help current WDR Order enrollees update their existing SSMP so that it meets or exceeds what the WDR Order 
requires.   
 
According to the Data Review Committee the final product will be ready for publication and circulation by December 
2014.  In addition, the SWRCB will also host an SSO Library online.  Some documents that will be stored there is the 
SSMP Guidance Document, Regional Water Board Field Inspection Questionnaires, EPA Inspection Questionnaires, 
SWRCB presentations, samples of audit reports, technical reports, water quality monitoring plans, and other SSO 
related documents. 
 
SCAQMD Proposed Rule 1188 - Vacuum Truck Operations by David Rothbart, LACSD 
 
In accordance with the 2012 AQMP, SCAQMD is required to develop 
a rule to reduce VOC emissions from vacuum trucks through the use 
of traditional control devices and technologies, including carbon 
adsorption. Although vacuum trucks used by the petroleum industry 
have been identified as the primary source of emissions from this 
sector, SCAQMD staff also expressed an interest in regulating 
wastewater vacuum truck operations.  
 
The Air Quality Committee has been working with SCAQMD staff to 
develop a wastewater vacuum truck operations questionnaire for 
proposed Rule 1188. The purpose of this survey is to help estimate 
potential VOC emissions from the wastewater vacuum truck sector. SCAQMD staff recently confirmed that source 
tests will be performed on wastewater vacuum trucks, which will provide a unit emission rate. Based upon SCAP 
member source test results, the wastewater sector should be deemed an insignificant source of VOC emissions and 
exempted from this rule.   
 
 
 

mailto:RPalomares@etwd.com
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The Air Quaƭƛǘȅ /ƻƳƳƛǘǘŜŜ ŜƴŎƻǳǊŀƎŜǎ {/!t ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ǘƻ ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘ {/!va5Ωǎ ǎƻǳǊŎŜ ǘŜǎǘƛƴƎ ŜŦŦƻǊǘǎΦ LŦ ȅƻǳǊ ŀƎŜƴŎȅ 
Ƙŀǎ ŀƴȅ ŎƻƴŎŜǊƴǎ ǊŜƎŀǊŘƛƴƎ {/!va5Ωǎ ǎƻǳǊŎŜ ǘŜǎǘƛƴƎΣ ȅƻǳ Ƴŀȅ ǿŀƴǘ ǘƻ ƻōǘŀƛƴ ŘǳǇƭƛŎŀǘŜ ǎŀƳǇƭŜǎ ŀƴŘ ŎƻƭƭŜŎǘ 
ŀŘŘƛǘƛƻƴŀƭ ǎŀƳǇƭŜǎ ǘƻ ǾŀƭƛŘŀǘŜ {/!va5Ωǎ ǊŜǎǳƭǘǎΦ   
 
Interim Guidance for Managers and Workers Handling Untreated Sewage from Individuals with Ebola in the 
United States---November 20, 2014 
 
Who this is for: Workers who handle untreated sewage that comes from hospitals, medical facilities, and other 
facilities with confirmed individuals with Ebola. 
 
What this is for: To provide recommendations for workers on the types of personal protective equipment (PPE) to 
be used and proper hygiene for the safe handling of untreated sewage that may contain Ebola virus. 
 
How to useΥ ¦ǎŜ ǘƘƛǎ ŘƻŎǳƳŜƴǘ ǘƻ ǊŜŘǳŎŜ ǘƘŜ ǿƻǊƪŜǊǎΩ Ǌƛǎƪ ƻŦ ŜȄǇƻǎǳǊŜ ǘƻ ƛƴŦŜŎǘƛƻǳǎ ŀƎŜƴǘǎ ƛƴŎƭǳŘƛƴƎ 9ōƻƭŀ ǾƛǊǳǎ 
when working with untreated sewage. 
 
Key Points: 
¶ Ebola virus is more fragile than many enteric viruses that cause diarrheal disease or hepatitis. 
¶ The envelope that covers Ebola makes it more susceptible to environmental stresses and to chemical 

germicides than non-enveloped viruses, such as hepatitis A, poliovirus, and norovirus. 
¶ To protect workers against Ebola  

o Educate them on  
Á What PPE to use to protect broken skin and mucous membranes and 
Á How to properly use the PPE, including how to put it on and take it off. 

o Develop and fully implement routine protocols that ensure workers are protected against potential 
exposures (i.e., prevent contact with broken skin, eyes, nose or mouth) when handling untreated 
sewage. 

o Ensure all workers always practice good personal hygiene, including frequent hand washing to 
reduce potential exposures to any of the pathogens in sewage. 

 
This guidance is based on current knowledge of Ebola virus, including detailed information on Ebola virus 
transmission, recommendations from the World Health Organization (WHO), and scientific studies of wastewater 
treatment and workers who handle wastewater.1,2,3 Updates will be posted as needed on the CDC Ebola webpage at 
http://www.cdc.gov/vhf/ebola/. 
 
Some workers come in contact with untreated sewage before it enters the wastewater treatment plant and could be 
at very low risk of exposure to Ebola virus. These workers include: 
¶ Plumbers in hospitals that are currently treating an Ebola patient 
¶ Sewer maintenance workers working on the active sewer lines serving the hospital with an Ebola patient 
¶ Construction workers who repair or replace active sewer lines serving the hospital with an Ebola patient 

 
Transmission 
Ebola virus is transmitted through: 
¶ Direct, unprotected contact (i.e., with broken skin, eyes, nose or mouth) with blood or other body fluids 

(e.g., , feces, vomit, urine, saliva, sweat, breast milk, tears, vaginal fluid, and semen) of an infected patient 
who is actively ill 

¶ Needle stick injuries from needles and syringes that have been contaminated with infected blood or other 
body fluids and tissue from an infected patient who is actively ill 

http://www.cdc.gov/vhf/ebola/prevention/handling-sewage.html#one
http://www.cdc.gov/vhf/ebola/prevention/handling-sewage.html#two
http://www.cdc.gov/vhf/ebola/prevention/handling-sewage.html#three
http://www.cdc.gov/vhf/ebola/
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¶ Unprotected contact with medical equipment contaminated with blood or body fluids from an infected 

patient who is actively ill 
¶ Direct, unprotected contact with the body of someone who has died from Ebola 

 
The World Health Organization recommends that human wastes, including waste from Ebola patients such as 
vomitus and feces, be either disposed of through a sanitary sewer or be buried in a pit toilet or latrine with no 
additional contact or treatment.4,5,6 There has been no evidence to date that Ebola can be transmitted via exposure 
to sewage.7 The WHO has established guidelines for hygiene and PPE to prevent exposure to potential pathogens 
when working with untreated sewage.4,5 In the United States, human waste (i.e., excreta), blood, and other 
potentially infectious materials are routinely released into sanitary sewers. Wastewater handling processes in the 
United States are designed to inactivate and remove pathogens, such as Ebola. Workers should follow the guidelines 
below to prevent exposure to human pathogens, including Ebola virus, when working with untreated wastewater. 
 
Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) 
Workers handling human waste or sewage should be provided hand washing facilities at the worksite, PPE (described 
below), and training on how to use this PPE. The training should specifically address methods for the correct and safe 
removal of PPE to prevent workers from contaminating themselves or others during its removal. Trained workers 
should demonstrate both knowledge of the appropriate PPE they will be expected to wear and proficiency in its use. 
If using a respirator, the worker should be part of a respiratory protection program that includes medical clearance 
and fit-ǘŜǎǘƛƴƎ ǳƴŘŜǊ h{I!Ωǎ tt9 ǎǘŀƴŘŀǊŘ όнф /Cw мфмлΦмонύΦ ²ƻǊƪŜǊǎ ǎƘƻǳƭŘ ǿŀǎƘ ƘŀƴŘǎ ǿƛǘƘ ǎƻŀǇ ŀƴŘ ǿŀǘŜǊ 
immediately after removing PPE. Leak-proof infectious waste containers should be provided for discarding used PPE. 
Guidelines for dealing with potentially infectious waste can be found at http://www.cdc.gov/vhf/ebola/hcp/medical-
waste-management.html and https://www.osha.gov/Publications/OSHA_FS-3756.pdf 
 
The following PPE is recommended for workers handling untreated sewage: 
¶ Goggles or face shield: to protect eyes from splashes of untreated sewage 
¶ Face mask (e.g., surgical mask): to protect nose and mouth from splashes of human waste. If undertaking 

cleaning processes that generate aerosols, a NIOSH-approved N-95 respirator should be used. 
¶ Impermeable or fluid-resistant coveralls: to keep untreated sewage off clothing 
¶ Waterproof gloves (such as heavy-duty rubber outer gloves with nitrile inner gloves) to prevent exposure of 

hands to untreated sewage 
¶ Rubber boots: to prevent exposure of feet to untreated sewage. 

 
Basic Hygiene Practices 
¶ Wash skin with soap and water immediately after handling sewage, or any materials that have been in 

contact with sewage. 
¶ Avoid touching face, mouth, eyes, nose, or open sores and cuts while handling sewage, or any materials that 

have been in contact with sewage. 
¶ Wash hands with soap and water before eating or drinking after handling sewage. 
¶ Remove soiled work clothes and do not take home to launder. Launder clothing at work or use a uniform 

service. 
¶ Eat in designated areas away from untreated sewage. 
¶ Do not smoke or chew tobacco or gum while handling human waste or sewage, or any materials that have 

been in contact with human waste or sewage. 
¶ Cover open sores, cuts, and wounds with clean, dry bandages. 

 
 
 

http://www.cdc.gov/vhf/ebola/prevention/handling-sewage.html#four
http://www.cdc.gov/vhf/ebola/prevention/handling-sewage.html#five
http://www.cdc.gov/vhf/ebola/prevention/handling-sewage.html#six
http://www.cdc.gov/vhf/ebola/prevention/handling-sewage.html#seven
http://www.cdc.gov/vhf/ebola/prevention/handling-sewage.html#four
http://www.cdc.gov/vhf/ebola/prevention/handling-sewage.html#five
http://www.cdc.gov/vhf/ebola/hcp/medical-waste-management.html
http://www.cdc.gov/vhf/ebola/hcp/medical-waste-management.html
https://www.osha.gov/Publications/OSHA_FS-3756.pdf
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ENERGY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 

 Steven Hernandez, Chair  Jesse Pompa, Vice Chair 
 shernandez@lacsd.org       jpompa@ieua.org 
 
SGIP Program Extended by Steven Hernandez, Chair - LACSD 
 
/ŀƭƛŦƻǊƴƛŀΩǎ {ŜƭŦ DŜƴŜǊŀǘƛƻƴ LƴŎŜƴǘƛǾŜ tǊƻƎǊŀƳ ό{DLtύ ǿŀǎ ŜȄǘŜƴŘŜŘ ōȅ {. усмΦ  {. усм ŀǳǘƘƻǊƛȊŜǎ ŎƻƭƭŜŎǘƛƻƴǎ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ 
SGIP through 2019 and authorizes administration of the SGIP through 2020.  The CPUC is proposing to continue to 
collect $89 million per year for the program.  There may be additional changes to the SGIP funding levels over the 
next year as SB 861 also directs the CPUC to update the factor for avoided greenhouse gas emissions on or before 
July 1, 2015. 
 
The SGIP provides incentives to support existing, new, and emerging distributed energy resources.  The SGIP provides 
rebates for qualifying distributed energy systems installed on the customer's side of the utility meter.  Qualifying 
technologies include wind turbines, waste heat to power technologies, pressure reduction turbines, internal 
combustion engines, microturbines, gas turbines, fuel cells, and advanced energy storage systems.  Incentive levels 
vary for different technologies and applications.  For example, a digester gas-fired CHP microturbine project would be 
eligible for $2.08/kW. 
 
Electric Program Investment Charge (EPIC) funding from the California Energy Commission (CEC) by Steven 
Hernandez, Chair - LACSD 
 
¢ƘŜ 9tL/ ǇǊƻƎǊŀƳ ƛǎ ŘŜǎƛƎƴŜŘ ǘƻ ŀǎǎƛǎǘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ŘŜǾŜƭƻǇƳŜƴǘ ƻŦ ƴƻƴπŎƻƳƳŜǊŎƛŀƭƛȊŜŘ ƴŜǿ ŀƴŘ ŜƳŜǊƎƛƴƎ ŎƭŜŀƴ ŜƴŜǊƎȅ 
technologies in California, while providing assistance to commercially viable projects.  It is essentially a replacement 
of the electricity portion of the PIER program, which was not renewed by the Legislature in 2011.  The EPIC program 
ŀŘƳƛƴƛǎǘŜǊǎ ŀƴ ŀƴƴǳŀƭ ōǳŘƎŜǘ ƻŦ Ϸмсн Ƴƛƭƭƛƻƴ ǇŜǊ ȅŜŀǊΣ ǿƘƛŎƘ ƛǎ ŀǿŀǊŘŜŘ ōȅ ǘƘŜ /9/ ŀƴŘ /ŀƭƛŦƻǊƴƛŀΩǎ Lh¦ǎ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘ 
competitive bidding processes.  The EPIC funds are aimed at three areas: Applied Research, Technology 
Demonstration & Deployment, and Market Facilitation.  Recently the CEC held two workshops to discuss the Second 
Triennial Investment Plan for 2015-2017, which discussed the objectives of the Investment Plan and the strategic 
initiatives to achieve those objectives.  
 
Strategic initiatives in the Applied Research Area included co-digestion of organics, and developing and testing 
advanced water technologies and strategies to reduce energy use and costs in the water sector, such as advanced 
membrane filtration, water re-use, and demand response through operational changes.  The CEC also discussed a 
strategic initiative under the Technology Demonstration and Deployment area to accelerate the demonstration and 
early deployment of emerging bio-digester and integrated clean generation for agricultural, municipal, and other 
organic wastes.  The schedule calls for a CPUC decision on the second investment plan in December 2014. 
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WATER ISSUES COMMITTEE REPORT 

 Al Javier, Vice Chair, Chair  Rebecca Franklin, Vice Chair 
 javiera@emwd.org  Rebecca.franklin@sbmwd.org 
 
 
{/!t ŦƛƭŜǎ άtŜǘƛǘƛƻƴ ǘƻ wŜǾƛŜǿέ ǿƛǘƘ {²w/. by John Pastore, SCAP 
 
On March 6th, 2014, the Los Angeles Regional Water Quality Control Board issued a new NPDES permit to the 
/ŀƭƭŜƎǳŀǎ aǳƴƛŎƛǇŀƭ ²ŀǘŜǊ 5ƛǎǘǊƛŎǘ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ wŜƎƛƻƴŀƭ {ŀƭƛƴƛǘȅ aŀƴŀƎŜƳŜƴǘ tƛǇŜƭƛƴŜΩǎ ŘƛǎŎƘŀǊƎŜǎ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ƻŎŜŀn.  
According to SCAP attorney, Melissa Thorme ς 5ƻǿƴŜȅ .ǊŀƴŘ [[tΣ άƛƴǎǘŜŀŘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ то ŎƘǊƻƴƛŎ ǘƻȄƛŎƛǘȅ ǳƴƛǘ ό¢¦Ŏύ 
ŜŦŦƭǳŜƴǘ ƭƛƳƛǘ ƛƴŎƭǳŘŜŘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ƭŀǎǘ ǇŜǊƳƛǘΣ ǘƘŜ ƴŜǿ ǇŜǊƳƛǘ Ƙŀǎ άtŀǎǎκCŀƛƭέ ŜŦŦƭǳŜƴǘ ƭƛƳƛǘŀǘƛƻƴǎ ǳǎƛƴƎ ¦{9t!Ωǎ ¢Ŝǎǘ ƻŦ 
Significant Toxicity (TST) approach.  Dischargers statewide are concerned about this new approach being mandated 
without any regulatory changes, and based solely on guidance documents.  The Ocean Plan clearly sets the Chronic 
Toxicity objective as 1 TUc (pg. 7), and mandates that άώǘϐƘŜ wŜƎƛƻƴŀƭ ²ŀǘŜǊ .ƻŀǊŘ ǎƘŀƭƭ ǊŜǉǳƛǊŜ ǘƘŜ ǳǎŜ ƻŦ ŎǊƛǘƛŎŀƭ ƭƛŦŜ 
ǎǘŀƎŜ ǘƻȄƛŎƛǘȅ ǘŜǎǘǎ ǎǇŜŎƛŦƛŜŘ ƛƴ ǘƘƛǎ !ǇǇŜƴŘƛȄ ǘƻ ƳŜŀǎǳǊŜ ¢¦Ŏέ όǇƎΦ рлύΦ  9ȄŎŜǇǘƛƻƴǎ ŀǊŜ ƻƴƭȅ ŀƭƭƻǿŜŘ ŀŦǘŜǊ ŎƻƳǇƭƛŀƴŎŜ 
with CEQA, and hearing and adoption by the State Water Board (Ocean Plan, pg. 27).  Since the 2010 TST guidance 
was available when the Ocean Plan was reissued in 2012, this presents some evidence that the State Water Board did 
ƴƻǘ ƛƴǘŜƴŘ ǘƻ ǳǎŜ ǘƘŜ ¢{¢έΦ 
 
hƴ !ǇǊƛƭ пǘƘ {/!tΩǎ ŀǘǘƻǊƴŜȅΣ aŜƭƛǎǎŀ ¢ƘƻǊƳŜΣ ŦƛƭŜŘ ŀ ǇŜǘƛǘƛƻƴ ƻƴ ōŜhalf of SCAP for review of this permit with the 
State Water Resources Control Board.  The petition focuses on the precedent being set by this permit, questions the 
legal authority for this new approach, and suggests that the TST approach be discretionary, instead of a mandate that 
is inconsistent with the approach set forth in the promulgated Ocean Plan.  The cost for the appeal was funded by 
concerned SCAP members.  The petition was immediately placed in abeyance until after the State Water Board has 
the broader conversation about how to regulate chronic toxicity in California. 
 
SCAP files a lawsuit with EPA over improper approval of the Alternative Test Procedure for the two-concentration 
test for determining toxicity by John Pastore, SCAP 
 
 
On February мнΣ нлмпΣ ǘƘŜ {ǘŀǘŜ ²ŀǘŜǊ .ƻŀǊŘ ŀǎƪŜŘ ŦƻǊ ¦{9t! wŜƎƛƻƴ L· ŀǇǇǊƻǾŀƭ ƻŦ άŀ 
two-ŎƻƴŎŜƴǘǊŀǘƛƻƴ ǘŜǎǘ ŘŜǎƛƎƴ ǿƘŜƴ ǳǎƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ¢Ŝǎǘ ƻŦ {ƛƎƴƛŦƛŎŀƴǘ ¢ƻȄƛŎƛǘȅ ό¢{¢ύ ƘȅǇƻǘƘŜǎƛǎ ǘŜǎǘƛƴƎ ŀǇǇǊƻŀŎƘέ  {/!tΩǎ 
members first learned of this ATP on May 8, 2014, when the NPDES pŜǊƳƛǘǎ ŦƻǊ ǘƘǊŜŜ όоύ ƻŦ {/!tΩǎ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ǿŜǊŜ 
reissued by the Regional Water Quality Control Board for the Los Angeles Region. Unlike the previous permits for 
these entities, the new versions of the permits included numeric effluent limitations for chronic toxicity, and required 
WET testing to determine compliance with these limitations using the two-concentration TST.  Other SCAP and 
CVCWA members have permits in the queue to be re-adopted in the near future, and based on the new mandate in 
¦{9t!Ωǎ aŀǊŎƘ мтΣ 2014 ATP Approval Letter,  these permits will have thesame requirements.   
 
On June 25, 2014, SCAP filed a formal complaint with the U. S. District Court for Declaratory Judgment and Injunctive 
Relief contending that USEPA improperly approved the Alternative Test Procedure (ATP) for the two-concentration  
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test when using the TST method.  SCAP believed that a Temporary Restraining Order and preliminary and permanent 
ƛƴƧǳƴŎǘƛǾŜ ǊŜƭƛŜŦ ǿƻǳƭŘ ōŜ ƴŜŎŜǎǎŀǊȅ ǘƻ ǇǊƻǘŜŎǘ tƭŀƛƴǘƛŦŦǎΩ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ŦǊƻƳ ŀŘǾŜǊǎŜ ŎƻƴǎŜǉǳŜƴŎŜǎ ƻŦ ¦{9t!Ωǎ ŀŎǘƛƻƴǎ 
until this case can be heard on the merits.  SCAP subsequently filed for injunctive relief with the Courts but its 
petition was denied. 
 
On November 12thΣ {/!t ŦƛƭŜŘ ŀ Ƴƻǘƛƻƴ ŦƻǊ ŀ ǎǳƳƳŀǊȅ ƧǳŘƎƳŜƴǘ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ŎŀǎŜ ŀƴŘ Ƴǳǎǘ ŀǿŀƛǘ ǘƘŜ /ƻǳǊǘΩǎ 
determination. 
 
In October, the Los Angeles County Sanitation Districts were issued tentative NPDES permit requirements by the Los 
Angeles RWQCB for their Whittier Narrows and Pomona WRPs that included numeric limits for toxicity as well as the 
mandated usage of the two-concentration test method using the TST test approach.  SCAP joined CASA and the 
LACSD staff in testifying before the LARWQCB at the November 6th hearing but were unsuccessful in the permit 
requirements modified by the Board. 
 
Waters of the U.S. Fact Sheet (courtesy of NACWA) 
The U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) and U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (Army Corps) jointly released a 
proposed rule in April seeking to clarify which water bodies are subject to the Clean Water Act (CWA).  NACWA had 
urged EPA to pursue any changes to CWA jurisdiction via a formal rulemaking process instead of via a guidance 
document, as was the past approach.  NACWA has also long advocated for maintaining the waste treatment system 
exemption in any new jurisdictional rule, and this proposal does just that. 
 
EPA and the Army Corps contend that the rule does not expand the reach of the CWA to include any new types of 
ǿŀǘŜǊǎ ǘƘŀǘ ƘŀǾŜ ƴƻǘ ƘƛǎǘƻǊƛŎŀƭƭȅ ōŜŜƴ ŎƻǾŜǊŜŘ ǳƴŘŜǊ ǘƘŜ !Ŏǘ ŀƴŘ ƛǎ ŎƻƴǎƛǎǘŜƴǘ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ {ǳǇǊŜƳŜ /ƻǳǊǘΩǎ ƳƻǊŜ 
narrow reading of CWA jurisdiction.  The draft rule has many components, but below are the key elements from the 
perspective of the municipal clean water community that NACWA has identified, that will guide our comment 
development.  Other national municipal organizations have expressed concerns about the potential of the rule to 
have a limiting effect on economic development. 
We hope this information will also help inform those Member Agencies developing their own comments on the rule 
or who may be dealing with this issue with their own Boards or other local elected or appointed officials, while 
NACWA completes its official comments. 
 
Key Elements for the Clean Water Community 
The draft rule: 

¶ Maintains and clearly articulates an exemption for waste treatment systems designed to meet the 
requirements of the CWA. 

¶ Exempts groundwater from federal jurisdictional reach. 

¶ Does not change the regulatory status of water transfers. 

¶ Excludes certain ditches that are located in upland areas with less than perennial flow from jurisdiction.  
Other ditches would be evaluated on a case-by-case basis for jurisdiction. However, the draft rule is not clear 
ƻƴ ǿƘŀǘ ǿƻǳƭŘ ǉǳŀƭƛŦȅ ŀǎ ŀƴ άǳǇƭŀƴŘέ ŀǊŜŀΦ ¢ƘŜ ŘǊŀŦǘ ǊǳƭŜΩǎ ƎŜƴŜǊŀƭ ǘǊŜŀǘƳŜƴǘ ƻŦ ŘƛǘŎƘŜǎ Ƙŀǎ ŎŀǳǎŜ ǎƛƎƴƛŦƛŎŀƴǘ 
confusion and is in need of clarification (see below). 

¶ Exempts discharges incidental to stormwater runoff from lands that may be used for biosolids application 
under the agricultural stormwater discharge exemption.  
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Clarifications NACWA Will Seek 

¶ The final rule must clarify that municipal separate storm sewer systems (MS4s) are covered by the waste 
treatment system exemption and will not be jurisdictional under the CWA above any existing point of 
permitted discharge, including any ditches that are part of an MS4. 

¶ The draft rule is very confusing on its treatment of ditches, including which ditches will be specifically 
excluded from jurisdiction.  Greater clarity on this point is needed, especially regarding how ditches could 
impact jurisdictional determinations for MS4s. 

¶ EPA has verbally stated that the proposed rule is not intended to make green infrastructure (GI) installations 
jurisdictional, indicating that any GI installation or GI practice designed to meet CWA obligations or achieve 
water quality goals is not meant to be included.  However, EPA and the Army Corps need to specifically clarify 
this in the final rule. 

¶ The draft rule does not address the issue of recycled water projects, in particular those using wetlands to 
treat millions of gallons of water a day.  EPA and the Army Corps must clarify the regulatory exemption of 
these recycled water projects. 

¶ Differences in how states have implemented CWA jurisdiction in the past raise concerns about how the new 
rule will interface with existing state practice. This results in the perception that the rule is, contrary to 
EPA/Army Corps claims, expanding federal jurisdiction. EPA and the Army Corps will need to address this 
issue in the rule preamble. 

¶ Concerns have been raised regarding a potential increase in federal enforcement over sanitary sewer 
overflows (SSOs) that previously would not be considered jurisdictional (for example, discharges into ditches 
that are not currently be considered a WOTUS). NACWA is exploring the implications of the rule on SSOs. 

 
Comments for Docket ID No. EPA-HQ-OW-2011-0880 were originally due on July 21.  However, interest groups filed 
requests for extension, to which EPA and the Army Corps responded with an extension, making the new comment 
deadline November 14, 2014.   
 
 

WASTEWATER PRETREATMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 

 
Jim Colston, Chair    Barbara Sharatz, Vice Chair 

      JColston@ocsd.com    BSharatz@sandiego.gov  
 
 
Dental Amalgam Rule by John Pastore, SCAP 
 
EPA is proposing technology-based pretreatment standards under the Clean Water Act for discharges of pollutants 
into publicly owned treatment works (POTWs) from existing and new dental practices that involve the discharge of 
dental amalgam.  The proposal would require dental practices to comply with requirements for controlling the 
discharge of dental amalgam pollutants into POTWs based on the best available technology or best available control 
technology and Best Management Practices.  
 
EPA is also proposing to amend selected parts of the General Pretreatment Regulations (40 CFR Part 403) to 
streamline oversight requirements for the dental sector.  EPA expects compliance with this proposed rule would 
reduce the discharge of metals to POTWs by at least 8.8 tons per year, half of which is mercury. EPA estimates the 
annual cost of the proposed rule would be $44 to $49 million.  
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The proposed rule would require all affected dentists to control mercury discharges to POTWs by reducing their 
discharge of dental amalgam to a level achievable through the use of the best available technology (amalgam 
separators) and the use of Best Management Practices.  In order to simplify compliance with, and enforcement of the 
numeric reduction requirements, the proposed rule would allow dentists to demonstrate compliance by installing, 
operating and maintaining amalgam separators.   
 
The proposal also includes a provision by which dental offices that have already installed amalgam separators that do 
not meet the proposed amalgam removal efficiency would still be considered in compliance with the rule for the life 
of the amalgam separator.  Removing concentrated sources of mercury to POTWs opportunistically, such as through 
low-cost amalgam separators at dental offices (average annual cost per dental office: $700), is a common sense 
solution to managing mercury that would otherwise be released to air, land, and water.  A hearing on this rule was 
scheduled for November 10, 2014, however, a 60-day extension was granted extending the comment period at the 
request of the Summit Partners and NACWA. 
 

 
Non Sequitur 

 
 

On behalf of John, myself,  Ray, our President, Bob Ghirelli, the entire SCAP Board, and all of our Committee Chairs, 
we wish you all a Merry Christmas and holiday greeting in conjunction with your particular faith denomination you 
observe.  We hope you have a safe and enjoyable holiday season and look forward to working with you in 2015.   
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ANNOUNCEMENTS 

 
 
Western Sets Water Savings Example -- Alessandro Turf Removal 
 
Riverside, Calif. ς When Western Municipal Water District, Riverside Community College (RCC) and the Santa Ana 
Watershed Association (SAWA) were searching for an inspiring way to promote landscape water-use efficiency, they 
ŘƛŘƴΩǘ ƘŀǾŜ ǘƻ ƭƻƻƪ ŀƴȅ ŦǳǊǘƘŜǊ ǘƘŀƴ ōŜȅƻƴŘ ǘƘŜƛǊ ƻǿƴ ŦǊƻƴǘ ŘƻƻǊΦ 
 
With more than 60 percent of water use spent outdoors, the organizations banded together in the name of efficiency 
ǘƻ ǊŜǇƭŀŎŜ ǘƘŜ ƎǊŀǎǎ ŀǘ прл 9Φ !ƭŜǎǎŀƴŘǊƻ .ƭǾŘΦΣ ƛƴ wƛǾŜǊǎƛŘŜΦ ¢Ƙƛǎ ǎƛǘŜΣ ǿƘƛŎƘ ǿŀǎ ǇǊŜǾƛƻǳǎƭȅ ²ŜǎǘŜǊƴΩǎ ƘŜŀŘǉǳŀǊǘŜǊǎ 
and now home to RCC and SAWA, will be transformed with climate-appropriate plants. The project will serve as a 
public demonstration site highlighting increased water savings and sustainability. 
 
The process began just last week with the start of purposely killing off all turf at the facility. The dead turf will then be 
removed to make space for the installation of a more environmentally friendly landscape designed to maximize 
ǿŀǘŜǊ ǎŀǾƛƴƎǎ ƛƴ ŀ ǊŜƎƛƻƴ ǘƘŀǘΩǎ ƴƻǘ ƻƴƭȅ ǎŜƳƛ-arid, but also currently in the midst of a serious drought. 
 
The location for the outdoor trŀƴǎŦƻǊƳŀǘƛƻƴ ƛǎ ƛŘŜŀƭ ŘǳŜ ǘƻ ƛǘǎ ǇǊƻȄƛƳƛǘȅ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ²ŜǎǘŜǊƴΩǎ ǿŀǘŜǊ ŜŦŦƛŎƛŜƴŎȅ ƎŀǊŘŜƴΣ 
Landscapes Southern California StyleSM, which serves as an invaluable water-use efficiency exhibit for the public. 
Once complete this winter, the makeover and Landscapes Southern California StyleSM will provide a wide range of 
water-efficient landscaping ideas, some of which already have District-sponsored incentives available to customers.  
 
The public is invited to visit Landscapes Southern California Style SM and observe the phases of the Alessandro Turf 
Removal Project. Information about the project will be available at the site. The public can also LIKE Western on 
Facebook or follow us on Twitter to get play-by-play updates.  
 
Western Municipal Water District provides water supply, wastewater disposal and water resource management to 
the public in a safe, reliable, environmentally sensitive and financially responsible manner. 
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